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There is no dichotomy between the objectives of initial L2 teaching: Reading or 
Speaking. Reading can combine with speaking and oral work. It is important that our 
students acquire the ability to read in English: the ‘library language’. A course designed 
for the primary purpose of increasing the skill of speaking can be used to train pupils in 
reading as well: Skimming, Study Reading or Critical Reading. Repeated references to 
the text will help pupils to read. Teaching the reading skills is best begun at the school 
stage. A good reader makes meaning and recognizes syntactical relationships.  
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In the initial stages of L2 teaching, there is likely to be some confusion about the aims.  
Should we focus on the skill of speaking or the skill of reading? A close study of the 
problem will show that there need not be a dichotomy between the objectives. Let us 
assume that the L2 learner has already had a few years of L1 learning. The skills acquired 
in speaking and reading in the L1 could be transferred to advantage for the development 
of the same skill in L2. So the first year of L2 learning could mostly be used for reading 
which can combine speaking and oral work. But if the major aim is teaching to read, it 
will be found that most students will need some training. This is especially so in India 
where we have an oral tradition. 

In the case of a course where our main aim is the teaching of the oral skill, vocabulary, 
grammar, sentences and ideas in the prescribed passages can be used to increase the 
learner’s ability to use the spoken language. But this plan presupposes that the learners 
are taught the various reading skills -- reading accurately, reading aloud, and reading 
rapidly to grasp the gist of the passage. A course designed for the primary aim of 
increasing the skill of speaking can be used to train pupils in exact reading as well. 

When students start using the course books after the first year of oral work, it may be 
questioned whether it is necessary to teach pronunciation. It will not be necessary to 
spend much time in pronunciation practice because the pupils will already have learnt to 
pronounce. But the teacher will have to teach the letters that stand for the difficult sounds. 
This can be done with the sentences which are already familiar to the students. 

The following procedure can be followed at the beginning stage of this work: the teacher 
should read a passage to the class, at first right through slowly, and then sentence by 
sentence, writing on the board any new symbols that might occur in the passage. The use 
of L1 should be avoided at this stage. The teacher should demonstrate meaning by action 
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and through explanation. The class can then be divided into different groups and each 
group can repeat the sentences after the teacher. This method can be used for several 
lessons. Questions and exercises on the passage can be used for clearing the difficulties of 
the weaker students.  Besides, this way the passages will have been looked at closely, and 
repeated references to the text will help the slower pupils to read. Once the class is ready 
for independent reading, chorus reading can be stopped.  However, everything depends 
on the ability of the class. 

Many children find learning to read in a language very difficult even with a good 
knowledge of the meaning of the spoken language.  Hence the importance of going very 
slow at the initial stages.  

In the Indian context today, it is important that our students acquire the ability to read in 
English: the ‘library language’. In all our English language teaching/learning 
programmes, the skill of reading must be given pride of place. However, a systematic 
course in reading comprehension does not exist in any of our colleges/universities.  There 
are several other factors which have contributed to the neglect of this important skill: 1. 
most teachers are not trained in the teaching of reading skills 2. The tight schedule of the 
time table does not allow any time for the practice of this skill 3. The syllabus does not 
stipulate any practice in reading, and 4. The reading skill is not tested at any stage. 

The success of a reading course depends on the following factors: 1. Nature of the course 
2. The kind of reading material used 3 the classroom technique adopted 4. The specific 
skill of reading comprehension required, and 5. the general proficiency already attained 
by the students.  

Certain general principles of course planning will help. A reading course for the students 
of +2 stage muststart with passages of modern English prose with simple vocabulary, and 
proceed to passages of increased complexity.  

This principle will take care of practice in reading and building of vocabulary. The course 
must start with the known vocabulary of the student and go on to introduce her to 
unfamiliar items. At the advanced stages of the course, the student can be introduced to 
unsimplified and unabridged books, carefully edited and with glossary and notes.  

It is no use trying to start teaching the reading skills at the college level. We have to begin 
at the school stage -- if only it is to teach how to read in the mother tongue. At this stage, 
the course should be both practice-oriented and remedial. Somestudents will need 
training in using a dictionary. Efficient use of the dictionary ensures faster and more 
efficient reading, and familiarizes the student with word structure. But a dictionary is not 
the sole source of meaning. Meaning can be gleaned from experience, and the teacher 
must relate vocabulary items with the experience of the student. This will lead to the 
fixation and enlargement of vocabulary items.  

Another important aim of good reading is to recognizeand identify structural 
relationships -- the syntactical relationships between words, phrases and clauses. 
Learning structures, however, is not an end in itself.   Neither should the elements of 
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interest and importance be sacrificed for the sake of drilling a particular structure or 
structures. 

When we organize a reading course, we must be clear about the kind of reading we want 
our students to practice. If it is the practice of skimming that we aim at, we must prepare 
our students to look for the theme of the passage, and the topic sentences in the 
paragraphs. If it is the practice of study reading, we must prepare our students to get 
correct and exact understanding of all the main details of the passages and to make brief 
notes of the major ideas. Critical reading requires a questioning mind and the ability to 
distinguish between fact and opinion, appearance and reality.  
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